
	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL


	11 May 2009



	(2.15 pm – 5.05 pm)

 

	MINUTES



	Chair


	Mr Gore

	Present


	Mr Barnard, Mr Boyle, Professor Busfield, Ms Colston, Mrs Edey, Ms Garbutt, Mr Gray, Professor Hulme, Mr Kavakeb, Mr Lewis, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Massara, Mrs Regal, Professor Riordan, Professor Schurer, Dr Schulze, Ms Stamp, Dr Steel, Ms Stevens


	Apologies


	Mr Cornes, Professor Nicol, Dr Wood

	Secretary


	Registrar and Secretary

	In attendance


	Academic Registrar, Director of Estate Management, Director of Finance, Ms Grinter, Professor South, Professor Temple



	By invitation


	Professor Jones (items 9(a) and 9(b) only) and Dr Pittis (items 13 and 14 only)

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	Noted
	Apologies for absence.

	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Noted
	The following agenda items were starred for discussion in addition to those on the agenda.
Item 14: Report on Enterprise Activity;
Item: 15: the Constitution and Schedules to the Constitution to the University of Essex Students’ Union.


	 58/09


	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	Ms Stevens declared a possible declaration of interest under the Vice-Chancellor’s report in relation to the THE shortlist and the Lifetime Achievement Award, for which she was a member of the respective advisory boards.

	 59/09

	MINUTES (C/09/15)



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 16 February 2009 were approved.

	  60/09

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	None


	 61/09

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/09/16)



	Reported
	That applications to full-time undergraduate degree courses as at 17 April 2009 showed an increase of 14.4% from UK and EU applicants and an increase of 7.8% for overseas applicants.  This represented an increase in applications in relation to the previous year and put the University in a strong position to meet its additional student number targets for 2009/10.

	 62/09

	
	Ms Barbara Follett (Minister for our region) on 5 May was given a brief tour of the Southend campus.

	 63/09

	
	That UCU had called a ballot of its members in relation to the pay award.  The Union’s main concerns were in relation to pay and jobs, particularly with regard to possible widespread redundancies during the economic downturn.  The UCU position was being challenged by a number of higher education institutions.  The UCU ballot would close on 22 May 2009.  The Vice-Chancellor had written to staff informing them of the pay dispute and the University’s position.

	 64/09

	
	That HEFCE could expect £180m cut from its £7b budget in the next spending round, but the Government had made it known that it would probably release 10,000 additional student numbers for 2010/11.


	 65/09

	
	Colchester Institute was in a strong position in relation to the limited LSC capital funding available, as building had already commenced on site.  South East Essex College had two priorities, the first at Thurrock and the second a shared campus with the University of Essex at Southend, which was still at the planning stage.


	 66/09

	HEFCE GRANT 2009-2010 (C/09/17)


	Reported
	That the HEFCE grant letter for 2009-10 included the outcome of the 2008 research assessment exercise.  The  University had suffered  a 12% reduction in Quality-related Research (QR) income due to:
a)  the new grade profiling system, which had spread research funding more thinly across the sector; and
b) the protection of Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (STEM) subjects by the Government had been disadvantageous to the likes of the London School of Economics and the University of Essex; and
c) growth in research staff numbers at other research-intensive universities had increased more rapidly than at the University of Essex.


	 67/09

	
	The loss of research grant income was likely to be more than compensated for by an increase in teaching grant on account of additional student numbers.  HEFCE grant income was expected to be broadly in line with previous financial forecasts.  Temporary transitional and moderation funding would be lost to the University in future years.


	 68/09

	
	There would be less public money available in future years and there were no funding guarantees.  Public expenditure cuts would be modelled in the budgeting process for future financial forecasts.

	 69/09

	Noted
	There was some discussion as to whether departments which had performed well in the 2008 RAE, but had been allocated less money through the HEFCE funding model would continue to receive sufficient funding to allow them to perform just as well for the next research assessment (to be known as the Research Excellence Framework – REF).  Dependant on affordability, the University would invest in its strengths and strategic areas.  HEFCE funding priorities may change in forthcoming years.

	 70/09

	
	Senate had considered the outcome of the 2008 RAE and possible consequences in terms of funding.  A review of the University’s research strategy would be taken forward by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise).

	 71/09

	BUDGET UPDATE 2008/09 AND LATER YEAR FINANCIAL FORECASTS TO 2011/12 (C/09/18)



	Reported
	This was the second update on the current year’s budget and later year financial forecasts.  It took account of revised projections of staffing costs, the final HEFCE grant letter, known recruitment and the latest information for research grants and contracts.  

The University would make a recurrent surplus of £1.4m after taking additional operating expenditure in faculties and Professional Services into account.  After one-off exceptional items, including the cost of staff severance and a potential impairment charge relating to the value of investments, a deficit of £1.3m was expected.   


	 72/09
 73/09

	
	Revised forecasts from UCS have indicated that in the region of £1m should be set aside for restructuring costs.  The University’s share of loss from its joint venture with UEA would be £530k.  The bottom line position for the University taking everything into account, including the University’s share of the UCS loss, was a projected deficit for the year 2008/09 of £1.853m.  
In later years the recurrent position was set to improve as a result of planned student number growth and following the benefits of the staff cost reduction exercise.   


	 74/09
 75/09

	Noted
	Faculty and Professional Services plans were in the process of being produced and were being scrutinised by the University Steering Group.

	 76/09

	
	The outcome of the voluntary severance exercise would be considered at the next meeting of the Finance and Strategy Committee.  The benefits from the exercise would be spread over a number of years.

	 77/09

	WIVENHOE HOUSE:



	Wivenhoe House: The Future (C/09/19) and The Edge Hotel School (C/09/20)



	Received
	A presentation and overview of Wivenhoe House and The Edge Hotel School by the Director of Finance, Mr Andrew Connolly, and Professor Peter Jones from The Edge Foundation.

	 78/09

	Reported
	The Edge Foundation had committed £5m to the project and had already spent £300k on the project to date.  The Hotel School was unique to the UK, but similar models existed in Holland, Austria, USA and Australia.


	 79/09

	
	The Edge Foundation would cease to exist after 2014 and the Hotel School would be its largest legacy project in the higher education sector.  The number of trustees appointed by the University would be two initially, rising to three after the Edge Foundation had been wound up as a vocational charity.

 
	 80/09

	Noted
	Council welcomed the new initiative.


	 81/09

	
	Student numbers were expected to reach 280-300, based on three intakes per year. 


	 82/09

	
	Six to seven programmes had already been considered for validation.  Programmes would integrate the provision of theory and practice and were unique in terms of industry context, mode of operation, meeting the requirements of the guests and mode of delivery, which would be based on 27 hours of practice per week, balanced by theory.

 
	 83/09

	
	The Edge Foundation had undertaken an historical survey of the house with the University of Birmingham and had held discussions with English Heritage and the planning authority.
	 84/08

	
	Funding from the Learning and Skills Council was expected via a bid from the National Skills Academy for Hospitality. Professor Jones explained that Edge’s solicitors, who were specialists in charity law, had advised on the proposed corporate structures.  


	 85/08

	
	There would be regular reports to USG and Council, as appropriate; to update both parties as to progress and a progress report would be submitted to Council in the autumn term.


	 86/09

	Resolved
	i) that the University forms a partnership with the Edge Foundation and Colchester Institute to create the ‘Edge Hotel School’, whose business activities would be operated under the auspices of a Members’ Agreement and whose higher education educational activities operate under the auspices of the current Colchester-Essex Collaborative Agreement.

ii) that the University grant a 50-year lease of Wivenhoe House to “The Edge Wivenhoe Trust Ltd” at a peppercorn rent plus service changes (to be agreed).

iii) that the University become a member of The Edge Wivenhoe Trust Ltd, with the right to appoint two trustees to the charity’s board


	 87/09
 88/09
 89/09

	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX KNOWLEDGE GATEWAY 



	Progress Report (C/09/21)



	Noted
	That the three points detailed at the previous meeting of Council were taken into account and the Chair had given authority for the agreement to be signed.

 
	 90/09

	Infrastructure Project Budget (C/09/22)



	Reported
	The cost of the Infrastructure Project would be recovered from future sale of land and from a premium arising on the grant of a lease to a student accommodation developer.


	 91/09

	
	Council was reminded that it had previously approved the Knowledge Gateway vision presented by Mr Barnwell and the Vice-Chancellor at a previous meeting and that the delivery of site infrastructure was the first stage in realising the vision.  Risks surrounding the sale of land were acknowledged, but it was explained that the University would have opened up a 42 acre site and would have taken  8 acres of land out of the flood plain, thus the future benefit to the University would be significant.


	 92/09

	Noted
	The total budget for the project included capitalised interest and project management costs, based on current prices.  


	 93/09

	
	There was some discussion of the infrastructure project in respect of access to the University.   Some members of Council expressed concern as to the possible orientation of the campus and it was pointed out that the University’s Consultant Architect would be asked to look into the matter.

 
	 94/09

	
	There would be a discussion of the master plan by the University community and at Council within the next six to ten months.  


	 95/09

	Resolved
	that a capped budget of £7.9m within the University’s capital building programme for the Knowledge Gateway site infrastructure be approved.


	 96/09

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/09/23)



	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the report from Senate be approved.



	 97/09

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:



	(a)  Finance and Strategy Committees  (30 March 2009) (C/09/24) 



	Student Accommodation Procurement

	

	Noted
	That student accommodation procurement for the Meadows site at the Colchester campus represented the beginning of a process, for which the next stage would involve a proposal being submitted to Council for further consideration.


	 98/09

	Resolved
	to commence a process to procure 748 bed spaces, located predominantly or exclusively on the Meadows, with potential bidders being invited to consider alternative non-University owned locations; 

to commence a process to procure a student accommodation provider to both develop and operate the new student accommodation with an expectation that the same provider would develop future student accommodation on campus and have the options of both acquiring London Road, Southend and developing student accommodation at Loughton;

that the University seek an arrangement with a maximum 50 year lease period, that minimised the University’s exposure to occupancy risk and that offered prospective bidders the option of providing soft facilities management services;

that the option of transferring University Quays to the provider be presented, subject to subsequent confirmation at the University’s discretion. 

	 99/09
 100/09
 101/09
 102/09

	Creation of a new spin-out company – Venture Navigator



	Resolved
	approval of the creation of a new company, with the University holding an undilutable equity stake.

	 103/09

	(b)  Audit and Risk Management Committee (C/09/25)



	Noted
	The contents of the report
	 104/09


	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS: Knowledge Transfer (C/09/26)



	Reported
	This was the first time Council had received information on the Knowledge Transfer KPI, which included income data from the annual survey report to HEFCE.  

There had been a decrease in Knowledge Transfer income from £5.5m in 2006/07 to £5m in 2007/08.  The largest decrease was found in continued professional development and contract research income from the public sector.  A number of key appointments had been made to strengthen and stimulate activity in the knowledge transfer area.


	 105/09
 106/09

	
	That the research and training collaboration activity was very much on the national agenda and a company called IDEA was incorporated to implement a range of training programmes.  The Business Incubation Centre opened at the Southend campus in 2007, and occupancy targets had been achieved.


	 107/09

	Noted
	Knowledge Transfer had been factored into faculty plans and the University was not complacent about trying to meet its objectives.  The overall traffic light system adopted reflected the general direction of travel for these particular KPIs.


	 108/09

	REPORT ON ENTERPRISE ACTIVITY (C/09/27)



	Noted
	The contents of the report.


	 109/09

	THE CONSTITUTION AND SCHEDULES TO THE CONSTITUTION OF THE UNVERSITY OF ESSEX STUDENTS’ UNION (C/09/28)



	Reported
	Correction to circulated paper (C/09/28): Ordinance 25 should read Ordinance 29.  


	 110/09

	
	Current changes had arisen following a change to the Charity Law.  The Board of Trustees would now include new external members and changes to the wider SU constitution would include Loughton and Southend.


	 111/09

	
	Council was required under the Education Act 1994 to approve the revised constitution and to review it at intervals of no more than five years.


	 112/09

	Noted
	Council welcomed a separation of the responsibilities of the Executive and the Board of Trustees and requested:

i) more information on the powers and responsibilities of the Executive; and 
ii) that further consideration be given to the order of the powers and responsibilities of the Union Council, as outlined in Section 5.3.


	 113/09


	Resolved
	that the constitution be approved in principle, subject to a detailed working review involving the Registrar and Secretary, the President of the SU and others, where appropriate.  The revised document would be tabled for discussion at the next meeting of Council, together with a covering paper highlighting the significant changes.


	 114/09

	CHAIR’S ACTION


	Noted
	Chair’s action was taken to approve revisions to the terms of appointment of academic staff (Grades 7 to 11) and senior support staff (Grades 7 to 11) with effect from 1 April 2009, to facilitate the introduction of PensionPlus.

	 115/09

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	
	None


	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	Noted
	Monday 20 July 2009


	


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.
Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary

May 2009
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